AHEAD Board of Directors Fall Meeting

Boston, Massachusetts

October 24-26, 2003

Present: Randy Borst, Grady Landrum, Joanie Friend, Jim Kessler, Jean Ashmore, Mike Shuttic, Linda Walter, Ruth Warick, Carol Funckes, Stephan Smith

Absent: Kent Jackson, Virginia Grubaugh

Friday: Meeting called to order 8:55

Introductions

· Grady briefly explained Board rules: mutual respect but free exchange.  Agenda is a rough estimate of how we’ll spend our time.  Planning time is part of Saturday and Sunday.  

Housekeeping items:  

· FM system is in use… please be cautious of inadvertent noise.  

· Visit to the office today for lunch.  First time the Board has visited the central office.  

· Boston is difficult to get around but safe.  

· Visit to North End this evening (6:00)… historic district.  

· Dinner on Saturday as well (optional).

· Grady suggested we could work today without a formal Parliamentarian; however, Randy is available if necessary.
Randy moved to accept the agenda; Ruth seconded; passed (unanimously).

Grady provided information on the President’s meeting yesterday: 

· Randy, as Past President, will redo the Board Manual this year.  It would be helpful if Board members would review the current manual and provide feedback to Randy
· Discussion of expectations of Board members and what it means serve in that capacity.  General expectation is approximately 1-2 hours of specific AHEAD work each week.  If a Board member can’t commit at this level or is falling behind in AHEAD work, please communicate that to Grady.

· Collaborative agreements- NASPA and ACPA.  The Presidents will draft letters to those associations to explore interest in collaborative relationships.  The first suggestion is that we share booth space and conference registrations (2).  Ruth suggested expanding this idea to include international associations CADSPPE (Canadian Association of Disability Service Providers in Postsecondary Education.  Randy cautioned not limiting ourselves to only student service associations.  Stephan suggested we also look at other disability associations: PEPNet, NFB, National Council on Disability, Rehab Association, LDA, Society for Disability Studies.  Grady suggested the NASPA and ACPA collaborations as pilots to design an effective process.  

· Transition year for Board:  New Board members take office on the last day of the 2004 conference (July 17th).  Tentative timetable: slate of candidates in Feb., elections in March, Board selected by April 15.  Question: how to transition Board at the conference?  Also Past President office discontinues this July; therefore, those duties need to be redistributed.  More on this at April Board meeting.

Grady continues to work on getting notes from previous three (fall, 2002; spring, 2003; conference, 2003) Board meetings.  Time will be set-aside tomorrow for continuing Board members to attempt to construct minutes from past Board meetings.  Status of Secretary’s position is unresolved at this point.

Finance Report:  Carol and Stephan presented financial information on the first quarter of the current fiscal year and on the 2004 conference budget.  See budget sheets for more detail.

· Overall fiscal health of AHEAD is good.  Less profitable 2003 conference than expected has an impact on our current state. 

· General budgeting practice is to be conservative on the income side and liberal on the expense side.

· AHEAD is currently up-to-date on all required fiscal filings 

· Registration/protection of the AHEAD name in all 50 states is in process

· AHEAD maintains liability insurance to protect Board members from any personal liability.

Past President’s Report:

· Randy reported on groups that have approached him about collaborations: 

1. CAPED has expressed interest in collaborating with AHEAD.  They are older than AHEAD and are financially well endowed.  They specifically discussed partnering over regional training opportunities.  

2. The National Council on Disability, an independent, federal agency in the US whose job is to monitor the state of disability legislation and that reports jointly to the Congress and President, contacted Randy. Two AHEAD members are on the Council.  NCD has asked that an AHEAD representative join their monthly teleconferences on a permanent basis.  Grady will appoint someone.

· Randy will begin work with the Nomination Committee on positions that will be elected this spring: Treasurer, Membership Chair and President Elect.

· Randy is working on a pamphlet on Blindness and Visual Impairment.

· The UD Initiative is working on series of brochures.  Text for the first, Universal Design and Higher Education, is complete.  Randy has communicated the Board’s decision on how to provide on-going funding to Sue and Gladys.

Conference 2004 Report (Grady):

· Report on proposals:

· Proposal solicitation closed on October 20th.

· Received: 13 full-day pre-conference sessions, 8 half-day pre-conference sessions, 128 concurrent sessions, (96 lecture format, 26 panel format, 6 roundtable format, 3 lab sessions), 16 poster presentations.  Richard will be working to increase the number of sessions offered in the computer lab. 

· Authors will be informed in January of the status of their proposals.

· Plenary speakers:  

· Opening session is not yet tied down.  Richard is considering a speaker from the American Association on Higher Education to talk on leadership. 

· Thursday Plenary- Eli Claire

· Banquet is Friday evening and will include awards and formal introduction of new Board members.  Richard is working on having a dance company as entertainment (coordinating with Damon Brooks and Associates).

Communication Director’s Report:

· Discussion of AHEAD’s approach to legislative issues:  Joanie feels uncomfortable making decisions and relies on Joanne Simon for input.  The Board should articulate a plan for how legislative issues can be handled.  

· The goal is to monitor legislative action, articulate positions that are supportive of our work and communicate with members to offer them the opportunity to speak out locally. Issues include: where and how to draft comments, how to decide when to sign onto amicus briefs/friend of the court letters, how to get input from members, how to tap into people who are already well informed of legislative movement, how to identify key issues which impact disability and higher education.  The central question is how does AHEAD want to identify itself legislatively?: as proactive, reactionary, educational, etc.

· Upcoming relationship with NCD should make a contribution in this area.  

· Mike suggested investigating a collaborative relationship with NASPA’s legislative branch.

· Randy suggested selecting 5 associations to partner with by paying for a membership for 5 AHEAD members and sending them to the associations’ conferences.  The AHEAD members would then be able to bring information back to the AHEAD membership. 

· The Board decided to ask Joanie to work with an ad hoc group (possibly Joanne Simon, Emily Singer, Larry Goldberg, a Canadian member to be identified by Ruth) to develop a plan for addressing legislative issues to present at the next Board meeting.
· Journal on Postsecondary Education and Disability:

· Fall ‘04 issue will be a compendium issue of research coming out of Hawaii.  

· Two new editors: Nicole Ofiesh, University of Arizona, and James McAfee, Pennsylvania State University.  Terms are 3 years.  

· Discussion of possible conference assistance for editors of JPED and ALERT.  Joanie moved that AHEAD waive the annual conference registration fee for editors of the JPED and ALERT (up to a maximum of 4 comp registrations); Jean seconded; Passed (7 aye; 2 nay).    

· JPED editors would like to add a 3rd edition next year.  This request was discussed in regard to its impact on the membership and the budget.  No decision was made pending the budgeting process and additional clarification from the editors.    

· Joanie asked if there are any IDEA reauthorization issues that we should be involved in right now.  Linda provided a brief summary.  Joanie will contact Christy Lendman to write an article summarizing the reauthorization for the ALERT.  

· Thoughts about 30th anniversary of 504?  Do we want to do anything?  Joanie will solicit an article on the anniversary for the ALERT.  Doug Lawton was recommended as an author.

· Developing a printed version of ALERT as a recruitment vehicle was discussed last summer.  That issue is planned for December.

· Now that we have a commitment for 6 ALERTS a year, we need to be sure to fill them.  Joanie asked all Board members to consider the things they are involved in and encourage contributions.

Director of Constituent Relations, US Report:

· Margaret will be sending a final message to all Affiliates describing the end of the rebate program and the beginning of the Affiliate Fund.  

· Jean will be talking with Charlotte about using the AHEAD Web platform for Affiliate communication. 

· New Mexico AHEAD has sent in an application for affiliation.  Jean reported that everything is in order and recommended acceptance.  Jean moved that AHEAD accept the New Mexico AHEAD as an Affiliate; Randy seconded; passed (unanimously).

· Jean wondered if affiliation is a never-ending relationship or if there should be a follow-up process.  Stephan explained that the new Affiliate forms include an opportunity for dissolution of the relationship initiated by either party.  Jean suggested exploring establishing an annual commitment process.  Mike, Ruth, and Jean will discuss this and return suggestions to the Board at the spring meeting.

· Jean suggested that she would be interested in establishing quarterly teleconferences with Affiliates to increase communication.  She will query interest, investigate costs/providers, and report back to the Board.

· Jean is interested in researching how regional training institutes can be linked to the Affiliates.  She will investigate and report back.

Stephan passed out proposal for new Focused Initiative proposal.  Board members should read it and prepare questions for tomorrow.  

Recessed for the evening at 5:27

Saturday: Meeting called to order at 8:50

Executive Director’s Report:

· Staff update:  Board members have a copy of staff members’ draft job descriptions and the AHEAD organizational structure.  Stephan walked the Board members through these forms, explaining how the office is structured and describing the work that is performed by each staff member.  

· Stephan explained the benefit package in place for AHEAD staff. TeamStaff is the AHEAD “employer of record” that provides the opportunity for an affordable benefit plan and some HR support.  

· Publication update:  

· New brochure, Serving Students who are Deaf and Hard of Hearing will go to print in two weeks.  (Ruth suggested a review by the Deafness and Hard of Hearing SIG; discussion followed and resulted in a plan for asking for limited feedback.)

· First UD brochure written and being reviewed by the Publications Committee.  

· Book on accessible meetings and conventions ready for printing; this will be good seller outside of AHEAD. 

· Monograph on program evaluation (guidelines/hands on) by Sam Goodin and reprint of scholarly article on program evaluation by David Parker will be printed together as a book for sale.

· Scott Lissner and Jane Jarrow have been approached to work on a “practical impact” book on legal decisions, with introduction by Joanne Simon. 

· Discussion of how SIG’s can be involved in publication review ended with decision to speak with David Sweeney (Publication Committee Chair) about working with SIG Chairs when publications are planned around their areas of interest.

· Web-based Compensation/Demographic Survey is ready to go.

· Membership renewals went out Oct. 1; coming inat excellent rate.  Second renewal letters, Dec. 1; final letters, Jan. 1.

· Christy Lendman and Lydia Block are chairing the NJCLD committee on LD documentation and guidelines.  They are requesting $1,000 to meet with Penn State (Charlie Hughes) staff who will be implementing a survey and doing statistical work on data output.

· National Alliance on Secondary Education and Transition has asked Stephan to sit on its Advisory board.  This is an opportunity to provide meaningful content and make connections. 

· American Association on Higher Education and the Ford foundation are interested in disability and higher education.  They’ve contacted AHEAD and will be talking with Richard and Stephan next week to explore AHEAD involvement.    

· TRIO report: 

· Second content development meeting in Fayetteville, NC 

· Up-coming trainings: February in New Orleans; April in Las Vegas; May in Milwaukee.

· RFP’s for Training Grants should come out in January, but may be early.  Randy moved that AHEAD pursue another TRIO training grant; Jim seconded; passed (unanimously).

· Conference 2004:

· Conference dates: July 13-17th.  Board members need to arrive on the 10th.

· Site inspection: very nice.  Stephan has renegotiated room rates that were agreed to during original selection of the site.  Room rate (regardless of occupancy): $149.  

· Jean McCormick, Local Chair, has all committees assigned and ready to go.  

· Richard Allegra, Program Chair, is designing outstanding program.

· Exhibitor literature went out last week.  Copies to Board; request- each Board member should send copy of literature to two vendors.

· Conference 2007

· Finalizing arrangements with Charlotte, NC.  Jim and Stephan did site inspection recently and were very pleased.  The conference will be at the Convention Center with attendees at two nearby hotels.  AHEAD will share the Convention Center with the Association of Tax Accountants. Room rate is guaranteed at $139/night (single or double); good rebate agreement.

· Conference 2008

· Based on recent locations, the Conference should be scheduled in the northwest or mid-US.  Cities identified for Stephan to research: Vancouver, BC/Seattle; Denver; Salt Lake City; Tahoe/Reno; Hawaii; Portland. 

· Jim moved that the Board go to Executive Session and that Stephan stay for conversation; Jean seconded; passed.  Jim moved that the Board come out of Executive Session; Ruth seconded; passed.

· Update on on-line training plan:  Currently finalizing the development of a delivery tool that is 100% accessible to assure a quality experience.  First course taught by Trey Duffy: Misconceptions and Conundrums in Service Delivery; course is free, and will be proceeded by a self-guided course on how to use the system.  Targeting February 2nd. 

Grady asked Stephan, Carol and Randy to work together to create minutes for the last 3 Board meetings.  Ruth volunteered to create minutes of the summer meeting from the typist’s notes.  

Grady presented a draft copy of a new Focused Initiative Program.  The Board discussed the proposal and suggested changes:  

1. Change in Narrative section: 1,500 word limit; addition of section on qualifications of key personnel

2. Deletion of reference to number of projects funded

3. Revision of award range to $1,500 to $3,500

4. Clarification that projects would be for individuals rather than institutions   

Randy moved to accept the proposal with minor language changes as itemized during discussion (above); Joanie seconded; passed (unanimously).  

Jim moved that the Board go to Executive Session; Jean seconded; passed.  Linda moved that the Board come out of Executive Session; Jean seconded; passed.

Grady summarized Board discussion that resulted in approval of bonuses and merit increases for the AHEAD staff.  

Marketing Director’s Report:

· Linda discussed the Marketing Director’s position description and role.  Chair of the Publications Committee is no longer a part of the position; that necessitates change.  Possibilities: liaison work, student association development, adding to the Website etc.  The key is to identify how this position should be developed so that Linda knows where to put her efforts.

· Grady asked Linda to move forward with her position as she articulated it: as a networker (including students/parents, other associations, etc.), marketing policy developer, marketer, and relationship developer, etc.   

· Jean wondered about learning more about AHEAD members’ involvement with other associations, whether they are in leadership roles and how that can be beneficial to AHEAD.

Membership Chair’s Report:

· Mike passed out the membership status report.

· Mike would like to focus on liaison activities with other associations; his goals overlap nicely with the role that Linda specified for the Marketing Director and how Jean will work with the affiliates.

Report of the Director of Constituent Director, International:  

· Ruth reported on SIG issues: 

· SIG meetings during the conference were positive; communications since have also been positive.  Two SIG’s have minutes posted on the AHEAD Website.  Psychiatric SIG is most active and now have a listserv and Web presence; Deafness/HOH SIG also has a listserv.  

· Conference positioning of SIG meetings is challenging.  This year Ruth will work with SIG’s to identify their preferred meeting time: breakfast, lunch, after a concurrent session.  

· Approach for SIG’s that are not active:  At last year’s conference, inactive SIG’s were not advertised.  This approach will be used again this year.

· Randy asked if there is a mechanism for removing SIG status?  The answer is that there is not; inactive SIG’s are just not advertise in the program booklet at the conference.  Ruth can redistribute guidelines that Eunice and Margaret developed regarding policies for SIG’s.  Some of the recommendations were excellent and haven’t been implemented.  Re-visiting those guidelines may answer some of the SIG questions. Mike suggested listing SIG’s as inactive on the Website rather than removing them entirely.  The Board felt that might be effective in prompting action.  

· International issues: 

· RFB&D Scholarship will be put on the Website so that it is easily available.

· International Reception at the conference- who is invited?

· Richard did an article on the conference for the Canadian audience and will be sending something to members from other countries.

· Most common question is how international members can get funding to come study in the United States.

Miscellaneous items from agenda: 

· Joanie provided an update on standards research.  Stan Shaw and Lyman Dukes are preparing a Delphi study to operationalize the AHEAD Program standards.  Joanie has given them a list of twelve content experts to develop a questionnaire that will then be given to a larger group of AHEAD members to complete. Their goal is to present results at the summer conference.  Following completion of study the AHEAD Board of Directors has the option of either accepting or rejecting the standards.  Joanie is the Board’s contact person with the project.

· Grady discussed Board votes on the BBS.  The main office is overwhelmed with technology tasks right now so it was agreed that voting over the BBS should be put on the back burner.  In the meantime, conference calls can be arranged for any votes that need to be taken. The Board decided in July that amicus briefs could be handled by the President in consultation with Joanne; if the President wants Board input, consultation can happen via the Board list) so that replies go to all.  (Stephan and Charlotte are a part of the Board List.)

· Grady brought up the pre-Conference Workshop that has been traditionally offered by the Board.  Grady is working on this session with Margaret and will redesign it for a more advanced audience; they plan to include a discussion of disability culture and universal design.  Grady may invite other Board members to participate.  Richard is planning a different pre-conference session for new members.  

· AHEAD needs to name a new representative to sit on the Board of the Council for Academic Standards (CAS).  CAS develops generic standards every four years for all fields that fall under the broad field of student affairs.  AHEAD is invested because CAS includes disability service providers in their book.  Peggy Hayslip has been the AHEAD representative for over 5 years.  Grady will contact Sam and Peggy to find out what the current status is and plan for a new liaison.  

· Randy sent out the NCD position paper on disability services in postsecondary education.  He stressed the importance of AHEAD members being aware its contents.  He will write an article on the paper for the ALERT.

· IDA’s proposed language on the IDEA reauthorization was sent to Stephan with a request that AHEAD sign on; Lydia and Christy are supportive.  The Board members felt that the current language is too controversial and chose to not sign on.

Meeting recessed for the evening at 6:02

Sunday: Meeting called to order at 8:42

Discussion of Strategic Plan:

· Forces that keep us from changing:

1. Board has been doing a lot of the work instead of identifying the issues and having the staff do the work.

2. Strategic plan goals require time and manpower that the volunteer Board members often don’t have.  

3. Goals and objectives require funding that we don’t perceive ourselves as having; our decisions to use funding in support of growth are paramount.  

· Randy suggests we lay out a strategic growth plan for the next 5 years.  He suggests a facilitator to help us work through this process.  

· The Board recommended that the staff be involved in planning in some way because they are part of the team and will be involved in carrying out the plan.  

· Ideas of areas that AHEAD could explore: corporate sponsorship, expanding the pre-professional area, defining international identity, collaborations.

· Grady asked about priorities for this year and subsequent years.  Stephan suggested that plans for this year need to be handled by the staff and should already be set.  The Board needs to set the course for subsequent years, providing substantial detail for closer years and a looser framework for more distant years.  

· Linda volunteered to help develop a framework to present to the Board in the spring.

· Jim emphasized the importance of concentrating on fund development so plans can be operationalized.  Fund development should be a part of each objective: how will it be paid for.  The development of an endowment is critical.

· Grady suggested that an important first step for this year might be formalizing some of the relationships that we have been discussing.  Mike and Randy agreed.

· Stephan wondered if we should set another meeting that is exclusively devoted to planning rather than Board business.  He reminded us that we currently have a donation that can be used only on “development” activities.  Jean agreed, pointing out that some Board members who have participated in today’s conversation will be retired in July so planning should happen soon.  

· Joanie emphasized that we should seek input beyond the Board: staff, key vendors, etc.  Carol suggested each Board member might contact others to get their feedback prior to a planning meeting so the Board could bring others’ perspectives to the table.  

· Stephan suggested Vicki Barr as a facilitator.

· Time frames:  Feb. 19-22 or Feb. 26-29.  Location Charlotte or Phoenix.  Stephan will finalize date and location next week.

Discussion of identified priorities for inclusion in the new Focused Initiatives Program:

· Ideas:

1. DSS Pre-professional standards and training

2. Accessible print access 

3. Transition to and from college

4. Multiple disabilities

5. Asperger’s, autism and emerging psychological disabilities in postsecondary education

6. Trends in higher education

7. Diversity, privilege, power, culture and disability.

· Priorities selected for inclusion:

1. Projects that assist disability service professionals with Identifying trends in higher education and using those for program planning

2. Projects that explore the impact of privilege, power and culture on disability service programs and how AHEAD members might alter their service provision by considering these issues.

3. Projects that address innovative/collaborative approaches to assuring access to printed material.   

Jim moved for adjournment; Ruth seconded; passed   Meeting adjourned at 11:52

